SAS Board Minutes
May 16, 2023 regular Board meeting
At Ankeny Hill Nature Center
Participating: Tim Johnson, Carolyn Homan, Judy Brunkal, Dominic Valenti, Mary Ritter, Michael Babbitt, Laurie Buswell
Absent: , Jenny Ammon, Mike Williams
Call to Order: Tim called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m. and welcomed new Board members Dominic and Mary, who were elected at the general membership meeting May 9 (at Birder’s Night), along with returning Board members Tim Johnson, Michael Babbitt, Judy Brunkal and Carolyn Homan. Tim distributed copies of bylaws and Conflict of Interest forms to Dominic and Mary.
Minutes from April meeting: Tim moved approval as corrected; Michael seconded. Motion carried unanimously. (Corrections for spelling of Claire Puchey’s name and the date for the Terra Gardens event – June 17.)
Board goals – Tim said the goals would be reviewed every meeting in order to keep tabs on progress.
  *Complete Dave Marshall classroom – Tim said 65% drawings  are in hand, providing the numbers needed to apply for the permit from the Army Corps. The concern is that the permit process can take 90 days and construction can’t start without it, which pushes construction start well toward fall. We should have 90% drawings by June 1 and can then get a revised budget. The original cost estimate was $305,000 and we need to pay the architect $46,000. We have $650,000 to spend, so the final cost should be well within capacity. The Fish and Wildlife Regional Office will manage the project.
Discussed the possibility of spending some of the fund created to support Nature Center operations to complete Gehlar Hall. Expenses have been minimal (about $100/mo., for Wi-Fi and some for the website) and maybe class expenses and transport will come up. But we’ve been getting grants and the Oregon Community Foundation fund provides $1,000+ payouts regularly so that stream could be adequate to cover operational costs. It looks safe to spend some of the $350,000+ set aside for operations on future construction to finish Gehlar Hall.

  *Create an Equity, Diversity, Inclusivity and Belonging statement and implementation strategy – Information has been added to the website and Mike Williams is working on the official statement. That can be shared in the Kestrel and Birder’s Night, as well as on the website. Implementation work will proceed from there. Judy said she has not yet been able to work on finding a contact for the Mexican market being held at the Harbor Freight building on Portland Road to see if we could host a table there as one outreach to Latinos effort.
Tim said we are starting to collaboration on bilingual activities. A bird walk is planned in cooperation with Luckiamute Watershed. It will be conducted in Spanish and David Craig is providing a list of bird names translated to Spanish. Tim also talked with Brenda at Marion Soil and Water Conservation District. They have no Spanish-language programs but she would like to plan some. Same situation with Polk Soil and Water, Tim said.

Another Latino Engagement Coordinator is being hired by the Refuge, so that will be another resource. A bilingual ranger is to be hired as well and bilingual programs will be done at the Center. That position has been made permanent and Tim said the funding commitment made by SAS and the Friends group was instrumental in helping make that happen. It was seen as “seed” money for the position at a time when FWS positions nationally are being cut.

Tim reported on the meeting held recently at the Center for FWS Regional Office heads from around the country. He thanked them for all the support for the Center and explained how the partnerships is working. He said they see it as a model for the country. They want to seed the project finished, including Gehlar Hall.
 *Expand number of community events SAS participates in, especially those with a Latino connection -- Latino outreach is only growing in importance as this group increases as a percent of population. But SAS can’t just have a diversity statement. There has to be trust in the institution, which makes participating in Latino-focused events important. 

The Silver Falls nest box event at Christmas drew a lot of Latino families. Mary said SAS has been invited to participate in summer events there, but negotiations are under way to decide the level of participation. SAS was apparently scheduled for each day of ongoing programming.
 *Design an interactive element for events – The Guess the Nest game is going well.

 *Recruit Board members – We’ve added Mary and Dominic.
 *Send personal thanks yous – Need to schedule a second session. 
Name Change – Discussed National Audubon’s decision to retain the name, while most of Oregon’s chapters are saying a change is needed. At recent Oregon Audubon Council’s spring meeting Portland and several other chapters confirmed their decision to seek a new name. Tim has emailed the Board a partial list of things involved in changing our name – everything from just finding a new name to all the steps needed to make the change legal (refiling with the state, IRS, banks, etc.) Could be complications with reaffirming the partnership with Fish and Wildlife. The formal agreements would have to go through the FWS solicitor and it’s unknown what complications might arise there. 
Tim said we reject John J. Audubon’s values but the name and the history of Audubon chapters’ activities supersedes that of his individual reputation. Yet if we retain the name, how do we justify that? We can recognize Audubon’s role in ornithology, but have to emphasize our mission, commitment to diversity, equity and inclusion. Tim read a comment from John Jorgenson, head of the SAS woodshop, who said change done properly can bring benefits. More clearly conveying the mission is a major one. 

Tim said another issue is protecting the old name, should we change, you don’t want another group to usurp the name and use it in ways you don’t endorse, leading to confusion about who’s who.
And the process of change will take enormous amounts of time and effort, as well as resources, at a time when we have major priorities to handle, like finishing the Nature Center. But we have to acknowledge it would be difficult to defend the decision to stay with Audubon, especially if Salem is the lone chapter that doesn’t change. Dominic said he felt change was difficult but necessary, given that Audubon not only was a strong anti-abolitionist and slave holder, but also wasn’t fully honest as an ornithologist either. He drew and “made up” some birds throughout the years.
Judy recommended putting Tim’s email in the Kestrel with a link for members to comment. Mike Williams also emailed that getting a reading on membership opinion on this is important. He said he can develop an online survey to do that. Tim said we need to develop a justification and ask members for their opinions on that too. 

Discussion centered around waiting to see what other chapters, especially Portland, come up with. Portland has said they would like to come up with a name that other chapters could adopt in some way so we maintain cohesiveness as a network. Portland has also said it would help other chapters with the transition and their process certainly will be helpful as a roadmap to follow should SAS decide to change.

*Action item; Tim will work on a name change article for the July-August Kestrel and run it by the Board.

Financials – Tim had shared the current records and said the chapter is running a surplus. We have one more appeal to go this year. Should go out in June, with a separate version for sustaining members. He said he still needs to move money at Edward Jones.
Portland Audubon member Claire Puchey said she has friends who want to support the Dave Marshall classroom and Tim has sent her a list of items that need support. Among them are the solar panels, a boot cleaning station, the gate, a vault toilet and interpretive elements. The $40,000 Oregon Conservation Recreation Fund grant will fund some of the items but not the solar panels. 

Activity updates

Office – Laurie said nothing new to report.

Birder’s Night -- Tim noted the “Black Magic” system being used now to better follow movement of Birder’s Night speakers and improve video quality for the Zoom audience.
The B.N. Committee is again looking to move to a different venue and is looking at Scottish Rite Temple on South Commercial. They didn’t like being on the third floor at Broadway and also that the building is locked at 8 p.m. Scottish Rite also is cheaper than Broadway. The room at Scottish Rite is big – capacity to seat 150 people. But post-Covid, more space isn’t necessarily a bad thing.

Meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. Next meeting: June 27, location TBA

